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In Your Mailbox… 
By Cele Garrett 

 

 We will soon turn the corner on 2020 and 
head into a new year--and everyone is ready for 
that. Before we ring in 2021, I hope you will take 
the time to open an important envelope. You will 
find a letter from our outgoing board member 
Brenda Bloch-Young, on AHA’s behalf, asking you 
to consider a contribution to AHA. Our nonprofit 
organization is privately funded by individuals who 
believe in the services that AHA provides to our 
community. We receive no local government 
funding—and we think that is as it should be. 
Member dues represent about 45% of our annual 
budget and we raise funds for the remainder.  
 We work hard to be good stewards of our 
funds. We have an involved and caring board of 
directors, a core group of volunteers with great 
skills, and a small but mighty staff that cares deeply 
about our members. Mary Ann Bier volunteers her 
time as our newsletter editor, Kathie Fricke gives 
hours each month managing our finances, Penelope 
Roberts has overseen more AHA events than I can 
count, and the list goes on. Your contribution to 
AHA honors the work they do to keep this 
operation going. 
 Over 600 people receive this monthly 
newsletter: members, volunteers, friends, and 
community partners. Each one of you has been 
connected to AHA in one way or another. Thank 
you for considering a year-end gift to AHA - and 
mostly, thank you for cheering us on and 
supporting our members during this difficult year.  
Bring on 2021! 
 
 

2020—A long and Strange Year 
By Cele Garrett 

 

 We all pay close attention to the news 
these days--even when we don’t really want to. The 
country is facing unprecedented levels of COVID-
19 infections. Alexandria is experiencing the same 
spike, with daily rates of infection rivaling our 
highest numbers from this past May. Fortunately, 
Alexandria’s situation is not as dire as what has 
been reported by many other regions around the 
country. Yes, things could change quickly—but I 
am heartened to observe that most people in our 
community take the pandemic seriously and do 
their part to keep others safe. 
 As I write this on Nov. 24, I can report 
that we are still running errands and doing outdoor 
tasks at members’ homes. AHA continues to 
provide transportation to medical appointments, 
the grocery store, salons, and other places that our 
members request. It has been necessary to ask our 
volunteers and members to take added precautions 
when folks are riding together. Everyone has been 
so patient and understanding about these changes-
-and it has been a continual reminder what a 
special group of AHA members we have.  
 We have had to alter our technical support 
to a “help by phone” service and we have had to 
forgo doing indoor tasks in members’ homes. Of 
course, we will continue to seek guidance from the 
Alexandria Dept of Health about any safety 
precautions we might need to add or change in the 
coming weeks. AHA will continue to keep you 
informed on COVID-related news. Meanwhile, 
you can reach out to AHA with any questions or 
concerns. Some members have asked that 
someone from AHA check in with them regularly 
by phone. AHA’s “check-in” buddy system 
provides a great way for us all to stay connected 
during this time when we cannot easily see friends 
or family in person. 
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December 2020 ZOOM Calendar 
 

Please call or email the AHA office to register for these 
programs, or register online through the AHA Hub, at least 
two days before the program date. The AHA office will 
provide you with the meeting link after you have registered 
for the program. 

 

Date Program Time 

Dec. 2, Wed. Conversation with author 
Deborah Tannen about her new 

memoir “Finding My Father.” 

1-2 pm 

Dec.7, Mon. Ladies Night “In.”  A Toast to 
those who served in World  
War II 

5-7 pm 

Dec. 8, Tues. “What’s in the News” Discussion 10-11.30 am 

Dec. 8, Tues. “COVID-19: What we have 
learned,” with Dr. Eric De Jonge. 

12.35-1.45 pm 

Dec.10, Thurs Racial Equity Discussion.   Our 
guest is Jaqueline Tucker, the 
City of Alexandria’s Race and 
Social Equity Officer. 

10-11.30 am 

Dec.11, Fri. The Politics Forum:  Dr. Helen 
Desfosses will speak on 

“Presidential Transitions in 

2020: Conflicts and Public 
Policy.” 

1.30-3.00 pm 

Dec.13, Sun. Howard Weiss will interview 
Elizabeth Bennett-Parker, vice 
mayor of Alexandria. 

3-4 pm 

Dec.14, Mon. Art talk with Lee Ann Lawch. 
Alexander von Humboldt and 
the USA: Art, Nature & Culture. 

10-11.30 am 

Dec.14, Mon. The Monday Book Club:  “The 
Dutch House” by Ann Patchett 

1-3 pm 

Dec.15, Tues. AHA Board Meeting 2-4 pm 

Dec. 17, Thurs. Coffee & Conversation:  Do 
you knit, crochet, paint, or 
practice another craft, or do 
you want  to learn?  Bring a 
sample to show. 

10-11.30 am 

Dec.17, Thurs. Men’s Night “In” 5-6 pm 

Dec. 28, Mon. Readers’ Theatre Group 2-3.30 pm 

 

 

December Program Highlights 
 

Wednesday, Dec. 2   Conversation with Deborah 
Tannen. (Note: Our thanks go to Little Falls Village 
for inviting AHA members to this event.) New York 
Times best-selling author and renowned linguistics 
professor at Georgetown University, Tannen 
discusses her new memoir Finding My Father. She 
draws on insights from her books to discuss how 
speaking can shape our relationships—and how our 
ways of speaking have changed, and changed our 
relationships, during COVID-19. Register at 
www.littlefallsvillage.org/Tannen.  
 
Tuesday, Dec. 8    AHA collaborates with Mt 
Vernon at Home, Arlington Neighborhood Village 
and Capital Caring Health to host COVID-19: What 
We Have Learned with Dr. Eric De Jonge. Topics will 
include incubation periods, testing, antibodies, 
vaccines and more. Dr. De Jonge is Capital Caring 
Health’s Chief of Geriatrics, Register 
at www.capitalcaring.org/SurvivingToThriving   
(Capitalized letters are important in this link.) 
Presentation starts promptly at 12:45.  
 
Monday, Dec. 14   Art Talk with Lee Ann Lawch: 
Alexander von Humboldt. Smithsonian American Art 
Museum docent Lee Ann Lawch's art talks have 
gained a following with AHA members. This month, 
Lawch turns her attention to the subject of the 
current SAAM exhibit Alexander von Humboldt and the 
United States: Art, Nature and Culture.  

 
To Armchair Travelers: While our travel is still 
restricted, it is fun to share memories of trips we 
have taken.  Armchair Travels is hoping some of you 
will step forward and share one of your memorable 
trips with us.  It is fun and easy.  Contact Susanne 
O’Neill at  oneillsn@msn.com for more 
information.   
 

 

http://www.littlefallsvillage.org/Tannen
http://www.capitalcaring.org/SurvivingToThriving
mailto:oneillsn@msn.com
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Major Changes to AHA’s Board of Directors 
By Bob Eiffert, Board Chair 

 

 Some five years ago, the AHA Board of Directors instituted term limits for its directors – no more than 
three consecutive two-year terms.  The board also grandfathered existing directors.  But the extensions have 
expired, and we will lose six of our 14 directors at the end of December: Brenda Bloch-Young, Helen 
Desfosses, Jane King, Linda Langley, Penelope Roberts and Mary Jayne Swanson.  While they will be leaving the 
board, they will continue to support AHA in a variety of ways. 
 As a retired CPA/Tax Director Brenda Bloch-Young has been an important contributor to the board.  
As a member of the AHA Finance Committee she has advised us in all matters of budget and finance.  She has 
agreed to continue to serve on this committee. She has also agreed to continue to facilitate the immensely 
popular What’s in the News series that she has expanded to twice per month.   
 Helen Desfosses has been a longtime Board and AHA member, including past service as Governance 
Chair and Secretary. With her wealth of government and academic experience Helen has been a most effective 
leader and participant on the board.  She has agreed to continue to facilitate the monthly Politics Forum for AHA. 
 Jane King has held many leadership roles in her years on the AHA Board, including serving as both vice 
chair and chair of the board.  She has agreed to continue to serve on the Membership and Governance 
Committees. Her latest newsletter series covers Alexandria’s Age Friendly Community Plan. Jane was a chief 
architect of the plan.  She will continue to lead the series on race and equity for AHA.   
 Linda Langley has also served for many years and has been vitally involved in AHA events planning like 
our past fundraiser galas, our anniversaries and other special events. She coordinated the meeting space for the 
Board in her condominium building.  She has agreed to continue her facilitation of the Monday Book Club. 
 Penelope Roberts is the longtime highly effective chair of the Program Committee, where she has 
researched and coordinated the many programs that AHA sponsors, including finding program hosts.  She has 
agreed to continue to participate on the Program Committee. She will also continue to serve as a key member of 
the Governance Committee. 
 Mary Jayne Swanson has been instrumental in leading our volunteer coordination efforts.  She meets 
with new volunteers to learn what they want to do, and she works to find appropriate roles for them.  She has 
agreed to continue to lead this effort as well as to continue to serve on the Finance Committee. 
 As you can see, we are a very hands-on and active board, and the service that these six people have 
contributed is immense.  We will miss each and every one and are delighted that they have agreed to continue 
contributing in so many valuable ways. 
 To fill these exceptionally large and many shoes, the Governance Committee identified five excellent 
candidates who were elected to the board on Nov. 17 to begin serving in Jan. 2021: Marjorie Conner, Sherry de 
Vries, Adam Perry, Susan Pettey and Susanne O’Neil.  We will introduce these directors in more detail in the 
January 2021 issue of this newsletter. 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
  
                
 
 
 

 

Shirley Cherkasky 
is a longtime 
election volunteer--
literally for decades--
though she had to 
exercise caution 
this year due to 
COVID and was 
not able to 
volunteer. Here she 
is going to vote early 
on the first day of 
early voting. 
Photo by Lucelle 
O'Flaherty, Zebra 
News. 

Every Vote Counts! 
by Julie Gentry 

 Beginning on Oct. 26, eight teams working at the 
Absentee Precinct of Alexandria, spent nine consecutive eight-
ten-hour days processing the "Port City's" absentee 
ballots. During that time, the teams touched almost 28,600 
ballots. This is at least 85,000 pieces of paper considering the 
inner envelopes, the outer envelopes, the ballots themselves, and 
the mess of the overseas packages. Linda Langley and Julie 
Gentry have the paper cuts and broken fingernails to prove it!

 
 

At left, Julie Gentry and 
Linda Langley hard at work in 
the elections office. 
 



 

What’s Up With AHA  
Members, Associates and Volunteers  
   Steve Nelson explains one of the newest 
interest groups of AHA: “At Home In Alexandria has 
started a new group, the Readers Theater Group. Our 
theater is on Zoom, our presentations are readings, 
and our group readers are still finding their voices. So 
far, we have heard from Bob & Ray, Margaret 
Thatcher, The Bickersons, Les Higbie with headlines 
from 1951, and more.” The group meets once a 
month. “All are welcome to participate or just listen,” 
Steve says. 
 Bill Clayton says he must “chuckle about the 
elbow bump that has become the accepted greeting in 
the pandemic.” In Mexico, the elbow (“codo”) was 
linked to stinginess. “Jose me cae muy codo.” “Jose 
strikes me as being very stingy.” sometimes 
accompanied with a gesture like the elbow bump of 
the pandemic era. “No seas codo.” “Don’t be stingy.” 
CAUTION – in Mexico, gestures are important and 
sometimes provocative. One gesture involving the 
elbow (I will not describe it here) was a VERY RUDE 
thing to say to anybody. 
 Sylvia Lowe returned home on Nov. 12 from 
several weeks in rehab.  She broke her femur on her 
daily walk in mid-October and will continue her 
recovery at home.  All well wishes can go to her via the 
AHA Office.  
 On Oct. 23 Pam Nelson enjoyed a socially 
distanced lunch on Annie Stat’s patio to celebrate 
Mabel Sisk’s 96th birthday. Ann Liddle picked up 
lunch from Lena’s. Pam Nelson had birthday cupcakes 
delivered. Annie Stat provided a lovely luncheon 
setting complete with fun party decorations. It was a 
perfect fall day, masks and all, to celebrate a special 
day.  

  
 Jane King has news from a granddaughter: 
“My granddaughter Katie is in her freshman year at the 
University of Edinburgh. She is in a flat with students 
from all over Europe and is keeping us informed via 
texts. She reported that her flat mates were as engaged 
in our presidential election as she was. She has been 
working hard on required papers in subjects related to 
sociology. Classes are virtual.”  

Viruses Explained 
   

  
 The world of vaccines can be complicated, 
but today we know a lot and we can track them 
down for safety, efficacy and durability. AHA 
member Carmen Raventos-Suarez recently presented 
a virtual program for the Vitality Society 
(https://www.vitality-society.com/). 
 

 
 Retired from the Bristol Myers Squibb 
pharmaceutical company at the position of Principal 
Scientist in the Oncology Drug Discovery group, 
Carmen’s first love that drove her career was viruses 
(more than 50 years ago). At some point, immunity 
and body responses took her into the cancer field. 
As a cellular biologist, she specialized in cellular 
cascade mechanisms visualized by a technology 
called Flow Cytometry. She ended up in charge of 
the facility for the last 20 years of her career.  
 

Got Pain? 
by Bill Clayton 

 
 Has arthritis made your joints stiff, swollen 
and achy? The Mayo Clinic Health Letter says there 
could be a one-word solution: exercise. 
            “Movement is good medicine for 
osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis and many other 
types of autoimmune joint diseases,” the Clinic 
reports. “Physical activity is not only safe, but can 
also reduce pain and stiffness while improving your 
overall health, mood and quality of life.” 
            In addition to reducing pain, physical activity 
“can help fend off the natural loss of joint strength 
and range of motion that comes with arthritis.” The 
recommendation is 30 minutes of exercise most days 
of the week. An exercise regimen can start modestly 
and build up. 
            “The best plan for arthritis includes aerobic 
activity, such as walking or riding a bicycle, that 
elevates your heart rate, as well as muscle 
strengthening, flexibility and balance exercises,” the 
Mayo publication says.  
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From left: Mabel Sisk, 
Annie Stat, and  
Ann Liddle.   
Photo by Pam 
Nelson 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Board of Directors 
 

Bob Eiffert, Chair                Pamela Nelson, Vice Chair 
         Sandy Heistad, Sec’y    Kathie Fricke, Treasurer 

     Susanne Adams                    Brenda Bloch-Young 
     Peter Crouch                    Helen Desfosses 

        Linda Langley                           Penelope Roberts 
    Jane King                     Victoria Almquist 

         Mary Jayne Swanson     Barbara “Babs” Waters 
 

Editor: Mary Ann Bier 
 

Executive Director 
Cecile (Cele) Garrett 

 
Marketing Manager 

Karen Akers 
 

Advisory Council 
Laurie Blackburn 

Richard Hobson  Louise Kenny 
Jessica LeFevre   Ernie Lehmann  
Tim Lovain Mitch Opalski   
Jan Pomerantz Vicki Vasques   

 
Operations Co-Managers 

Dara Surratt and Megan McIntyre 

  
 

  
  

 

CONTACT US 
 

At Home in Alexandria 
3139 Mt. Vernon Avenue 

Alexandria, VA  22305 
703-231-0824 

 

aha@athomeinalexandria.org 
www.athomeinalexandria.org 

 
 

COVID-19 Risk Assessment 
by Bob Eiffert 

 There is an excellent new tool to assess your 
personal risk of contracting COVID-19.  This free 
tool assesses your risk based on your behaviors, 
your medical condition and the places and activities 
in which you engage.  It is totally confidential and 
easy to use.   
 The survey takes five to 10 minutes to 
complete and gives you immediate ratings in all  
three areas.  It was developed by an interdisciplinary 
team of experts and is used by several cities and 
states already.  The Northern Virginia Aging 
Network has joined the effort to publicize the tool.  
 Use the following link to access it. 
www.cv19checkup.org. 
 

 

Age Friendly Alexandria - Part 3 
by Jane King 

 
 In creating its Age Friendly Plan, as noted in 
the November issue, the Commission on Aging 
chose as its first (and overarching) priority, Social 
Participation, Respect and Social Inclusion. Given 
Alexandria’s notable diversity, its goal for this 
priority proposes an admittedly very ambitious 
undertaking, though the plan specifies that many 
organizations other than the Commission must be 
engaged. The goal states that “People of diverse 
culture, race, color, nationality, gender, age, sexual 
orientation, gender identity and persons with 
disabilities in Alexandria have information about 
and access to the range of services and programs 
available in the city, and engage in civic life.” 
 The Commission chose to achieve this goal 
by supporting increased “outreach to minority 
communities and identifying needs.” The 
complexities are confounding in attempting to 
reach this population, 27 percent of whom were not 
born in this country, and schools were populated by 
students who spoke 130 languages according to the 
2010 Census. The city government, many non-
profit agencies, and faith-based organizations, 
however, regularly reach out to the wide array of 
minority residents.     
 What the Commission could not have 
anticipated in the planning process was the greatly 
increased needs of minority communities, most 
particularly the Latinx community, created by 
COVID-19. The city and the Alexandria 
Department of Health have assured broad 
dissemination of information and extensive testing 
and treatment of those in lower income and 
minority communities. Senior Services of 
Alexandria has also added significantly to its roster 
of recipients of Meals on Wheels for those older 
residents isolating to protect themselves against the 
pandemic. The Alexandria Division of Aging and 
Adult Services continues its work on behalf of older 
residents and those with disabilities, overcoming the 
obstacles that COVID-19 has created.  
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